
 

 

The Rt Hon Theresa May MP 
Prime Minister 
10 Downing Street 
London 
SW1A 2AA 
 
10 January 2017 
 
 
Dear Prime Minister, 
 
As we start 2017, the NHS, its patients and staff are facing great difficulty. The quality of patient care is 
threatened by demands which the health service does not have the capacity or resource to meet. Your 
2015 manifesto stated that ‘patients, doctors and nurses are the experts on how to improve people’s 
health’.  As the members of the Royal College of Physicians’ Council, representing 33,000 doctors across 
30 specialties and 750 physician associates: we agree. This is why we are compelled to speak up. We are 
fully committed to the NHS, which has seen extraordinary clinical advancements over recent decades, 
but we need urgent investment to continue to provide the quality of care people deserve.   
 
The RCP, our fellows and members, want to work with you and your government to build on the NHS’s 
achievements, work towards the vision set out in the Five Year Forward View, and drive innovative new 
ways of caring for our patients. We are on the NHS front line, working alongside professionals from 
every clinical discipline, managers and with colleagues in primary, community and social care. We see 
first-hand the patients who are coming in through emergency departments, and care for them in their 
hour of need. We are treating more patients than ever before. This increase in patient need – as our 
fellow citizens live longer, with more complex conditions – is outpacing the resources we have to care 
for them safely.  
 
Our NHS is underfunded, underdoctored and overstretched. The ambulances queuing outside 
emergency departments are a visual testament to the crisis in social care and the NHS. Our hospitals are 
over-full, with too few qualified staff, and our primary, community, social care and public health services 
are struggling or failing to cope. Patients are waiting longer on lists, on trolleys, in emergency 
departments and in their homes for the care they need. Pressures in social care are pushing more 
people into our hospitals and trapping them there for longer. An increasing number of people, although 
clinically ready to go home, cannot safely leave hospital as the care system is unable to cope. People’s 
lives are being put at risk or on hold, affecting families across the country.   
 
This is demotivating and demoralising the clinical workforce, and we have increasing reports of staff 
contemplating the sad decision to leave the NHS. Our members report working in clinical teams 
stretched too thinly to be as effective as they should be. In our recent survey of doctors in training, 
seven out of ten reported working on a rota with permanent gaps, and over nine out of ten reported 
gaps in nursing rotas.  
 



 

It is essential that we match the demand on health services with the resources to meet it. We 
understand that the current financial pressures mean difficult choices. We welcome the decision to 
increase the number of medical students, and the commitment to extra resources for the health service. 
But, front-line staff and managers across health and social care are clear: investment levels are not 
sufficient to meet current or future patient needs.  As a result, in spite of rapid advances in clinical care, 
services are often too paralysed by spiralling demand to transform and modernise. Promises of future 
investment will not address the very real challenges we face going into 2017: the time to invest is now. 
 
The NHS is the embodiment of your view that ‘We have a responsibility to one another’. Without urgent 
investment, the NHS will fail to live up to this responsibility this winter. The immediate actions which 
would help the most are the reinvigoration of social care services and urgent capital investment in 
infrastructure. With investment, we can reverse the reductions in social care services available and start 
to address the increasing demands on the health service. In 2017, let us – as the collective voice of 
physicians – work with you to create the thriving, sustainable health service that our country and fellow 
citizens deserve.  
 
Yours sincerely, 
 

 
 
Professor Jane Dacre MD PRCP 
President 
Royal College of Physicians 
 

Council members of the Royal College of Physicians 

 

Professor Margaret Johnson FRCP 
Academic vice president, RCP 
Royal Free Hospital, London 

 
Dr Andrew Goddard FRCP 
Registrar, RCP 
Royal Derby Hospital 

 
 

Professor Chuka Nwokolo MD FRCP  
Treasurer, RCP 
University Hospital Coventry 

 
Professor David Oliver FRCP 
Clinical vice president, RCP 
Royal Berkshire NHS Foundation Trust 



 

 
Professor Gerrard Phillips FRCP 

Vice president education and training, RCP 

Dorset County Hospital 

 

 
Professor Gareth Llewellyn MD FRCP 
Vice president for Wales 
Royal Gwent Hospital 

 
Ms Elisabeth Davies 
Chair 
RCP Patient and Carer Network 

 
Dr Michael Gill FRCP 
Elected Councillor, RCP 
Whipps Cross Hospital, London 

 

 
 

Dr John D Dean MD FRCP 
Elected Councillor, RCP 
East Lancashire Hospitals NHS Trust  

 
Dr Robin Lachmann FRCP 
Elected Councillor, RCP 
National Hospital for Neurology and Neurosurgery 

  
Dr J Firth FRCP 
Elected Councillor, RCP 
Addenbrooke's Hospital 

 
Professor Simon D Taylor-Robinson FRCP 
Elected Councillor, RCP 
St Mary's Hospital Campus, London 

 
Professor Anthony Ward FRCP 
Elected Councillor, RCP  
North Staffordshire Rehabilitation Centre 

 

Dr Michael Rose FRCP 
Elected Councillor, RCP  
Kings College Hospital, London 

 
 
Dr Adrian Jennings MD FRCP 
Elected Councillor, RCP 
Queen Elizabeth Hospital, Kings Lynn 

 
Prof Ashley Woodcock OBE MD FRCP  
Elected Councillor, RCP 
University of Manchester 



 

 
Dr Roby Rakhit FRCP 
Elected Councillor, RCP 
Royal Free Hospital, London 

 

 
Professor Raymond Tallis FRCP 
Elected Councillor, RCP 
 

 
Dr David Nicholl FRCP 
Elected Councillor, RCP 
Queen Elizabeth Hospital, Birmingham 

 

 
 
Dr Tanzeem Raza FRCP 
Elected Councillor, RCP 
Royal Bournemouth Hospital 

 

Dr Eileen Burns MD FRCP 
President 
British Geriatrics Society 

 

 
 

Dr Sarah Clarke FRCP 
President  
British Cardiovascular Society 

 
 
Professor Martin Lombard FRCP 
President 
British Society of Gastroenterology 

 
Dr Nick Levell FRCP 
President 
British Association of Dermatologists 

 

 
 
Dr Mark Holland FRCP 
President  
Society for Acute Medicine 

 
Dr Peter Lanyon FRCP 
President 
British Society for Rheumatology 

 
Dr Carl Waldmann MA MB BChir FRCA FFICM EDIC 
Dean  
Faculty Intensive Care Medicine 

 
 

Dr Lisa Davies FRCP 
Chair, Board of Trustees 
British Thoracic Society 



 

 
Dr Jason Payne-James FRCS PFFLM  
President 
Faculty of Forensic & Legal Medicine 

 
 
 
 
 

Professor John Middleton FFPH FRCP 
President 
UK Faculty of Public Health  

 

Professor Alan Boyd FFPM 
President 
Faculty of Pharmaceutical Medicine 

 
 
 

Professor Philip Smith FRCP 
President 
Association of British Neurologists 

 
 
Jeannie Watkins PA-R 
President 
Faculty of Physician Associates 

 
 

Professor Donal O’Donoghue FRCP 
President 
Renal Association 

 
 
Dr Aisling Carroll FRCP 
Chair, New Consultants Committee RCP 
University Hospitals Southampton NHS 
FoundationTrust 

 

 
 
 

Dr Julia Smedley FRCP 
Registrar 
Faculty of Occupational Medicine 

 
Dr Carol Postlethwaite MRCP(UK) 
Chair Trainees Committee, RCP 
Guy’s Hospital, London 

 
Dr Orod Osanlou MRCP(UK) 
Deputy Chair Trainees Committee, RCP 
University of Liverpool 

 
Dr John W Dean DM FRCP 
Regional Adviser (Service) 
Royal Devon and Exeter Hospital 

 
 
Dr Amer Jafar FRCP 
Specialty Doctor & Associate Specialist representative 
Royal Gwent Hospital 



 

 
 

Professor John Wilding DM FRCP 
Professor of Medicine & Honorary Consultant  
University Hospital Aintree 
Representative of endocrinology and diabetes 

 

 
 

Dr David Cohen FRCP 
Regional Adviser 
Northwick Park Hospital, Harrow 

 
 

Dr Andrew Freedman 
Regional Adviser 
Wales 

 
 

Dr Michael Trimble FRCP 
Regional Adviser (Service) 
Northern Ireland 

 
 
Dr Chee-Seng Yee FRCP 
Representative, New Consultants Committee  RCP 
Doncaster Royal Infirmary 

 
 
 

Dr Andrew MacLeod FRCP 
Regional Adviser 
Royal Shrewsbury Hospital 

 
 

Dr Emma Vaux FRCP 
Censor, RCP 
Royal Berkshire NHS Foundation Trust 

 
Professor Kevin Harris FRCP 
Censor, RCP 
University of Leicester 

 
 

Dr Andrew Douds MD FRCP 
Censor, RCP 
The QEH King’s Lynn NHS Foundation Trust 

 

  
 
 


